


The staff report claims, rather obscurely, on packet page 16 that the R-1 site will actually contain the 20
foot by 100 foot portion of the Ellsworth Place road currently that’s part of the PC.  This raises many
policy questions and concerns.  For example, the report says, “The municipal code defines corner lots as
parcels that are abutting two or more streets (both public and private).”  But if Ellsworth Place is within the
R-1 parcel, then the parcel does not abut Ellsworth at all on the side and thus is not a corner lot.
 
The staff report goes on to discuss how there would be a 16 foot side setback requirement for the house
but counts the road as part of the land needed to achieve that setback.  The municipal code at
§18.12.040(a) in Table 2 however does not use the word “setback” but rather says there must be a 16
foot “street side yard.”  So the staff report is taking the position that you can put your required yard in a
publicly-accessed road.  This hardly matches the common sense meaning of a “yard” and creates a
dangerous precedent that others could use to eliminate meaningful setbacks.
 
A more rational alternative is to have the R-1 parcel not include the road, which would also make it more
like the other R-1 parcels on that end of Ellsworth.  But the absence of a Zoning Compatibility Table also
obscures the fact that such a R-1 site parcel would be smaller than the 6,000 sq. ft. minimum lot size for
R-1 (per §18.12.040(a)). 
 
In neither case does the staff report discuss the development standards this new lot will need to comply
with and how that will work for its neighbors and its 100-foot of Ellsworth Place frontage, which is
exceptionally narrow street with no sidewalks.   That again is why a Zoning Comparison Table should be
provided.
 
4.     Unenforceable “Benefits” at 702 Ellsworth
 
The staff report fails to discuss how the City would enforce the proposed 35 feet of fencing, its 3-foot
height, and its slatted design, or the proposed paving/pavers (packet page 18) at 702 Ellsworth.    Note
that by removing 702 Ellsworth from the PC (as proposed at the very the top of packet page 18), no PC
enforcement measures against it will then be possible.  Indeed, a careful read of the proposed PC
amendment ordinance in packet page 18-21 finds no compliance requirements whatsoever for 702
Ellsworth.
 
5.     Benefits to Developer vs. Public Benefits
 
Over the years, council members and the public have repeatedly requested that PC proposals detail the
financial benefits to the developer vs. the public benefits to help evaluate whether the proposal makes
sense.
 
No such analysis is in the staff report.
 
One might value the benefits to the developer of the PC amendment at the approximately $1 million extra
value already generated by selling off 702 Ellsworth.  But a different way is to consider that the proposed
amendment grants 2901 Middlefield a 33% increase in density, allowing three extra apartment units on
the site that similar RM-20 sites are not allowed.  Apartment units in the city are currently offered at
upwards of $500,000 apiece, making the amendment worth over $1.5 million.  In either case, the only
cost to the developer is for some minor paving and restriping.
 
What then is the value of proposed changes in the width of Ellsworth Place, namely widening one portion
but then narrowing a larger section of the road?  It’s hard to believe these changes are worth $1 to $1.5
million, if anything at all.
 
But again, because the staff report provides no detailed discussion of the proposed public benefits and
their value, planning commissioners and the public have been given inadequate information to evaluate
the proposal.  Current Council policy is to create new PCs only for projects providing substantially more
affordable housing than what’s normally required.  So perhaps this project, which is generating $1 to $1.5
million of value to the developer, might be required to provide at least a third or half of that in affordable
housing benefits.



 
 
In sum, the staff report fails to discussion many issues raised by the proposal and relevant to all PCs.  Yet
these are vital for determining if the amendment complies with City policies and the findings required for a
PC amendment.  Commission members should ask for a more thorough staff report that addresses these
issues, as staff has done for other projects.
 
Thank you,
 
Jeff Levinsky







home and dealing with them can be very stressful. The whole process feels like one
big daunting task that no one wants to undertake. Well, if you are feeling this way,
then please join us on April 14th at our next meet up where Nitin Handa will help you
uncover the whole process of building a new home in Bay Area and also make
2+Million profits from it. Nitin will talk about 4 pillars for building a successful New
Construction Development business. 
 
Finding a Deal that is the right fit for new construction 
Getting the construction done within a reasonable cost and timeframe. This includes
building your team of contractors and sub-contractors, negotiating with vendors for
volume discounts and managing timelines effectively 
Finding Private Money for your deal. 
Selling the project 
In case you don’t want to do the heavy lifting of new construction, Nitin will also show
you how you can make 20% per annum return on your money by partnering with him
on these projects. 
 
About the speaker: 
Nitin comes from an Accounting and Financial background. He moved into this
country in 2007 when he was selected by his then employer for a 2-year Finance
Leadership Development program as an Expat. At the end of 2-year period, his
employer offered him a permanent role and sponsored his green card. 
Nitin was always passionate about real estate business. After 15 years in corporate
world, he decided to leave his job in 2017 and dive completely into single family home
development. Currently he is the owner of Handa Developers Group. His group builds
high-end single-family homes in Bay Area. Nitin also runs a $7 Million syndication
fund that offers a targeted return of 20% to the investors. 
We look forward to seeing you there! 
 
Agenda for this meeting: 
 
1.  Introductions and open mic time (please bring your flyers, cards or other
promotional materials. Please limit your mic time to 60 seconds      or less. If you
would need more time, please contact the promoters to schedule your presentation.) 
 
2.  Topic 1 - Private Money Lending/Partnering. Designed to give Private Money
Investors and/or prospective Private Money Investors    valuable information on the
process of lending money to or partnering with rehabbers. 
 
3.  Topic 2 - Case Study. Designed to give beginning and prospective Rehabbers
information on how to succeed in finding, analyzing, fixing and selling Bay Area
houses. 
 
5.  Featured Speaker - Mr. Nitin Handa 
      
6.  Networking 
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 



 
We buy UGLY houses for pennies on the dollar, remodel them beautifully and sell
them for top dollar. We call ourselves “The UGLY House Magicians” and I’m sure you
would agree that it does take a little magic (and a lot of hard work) to locate these
bargains and turn them around in such a short time. We will explain more about what
we do and why trust deed lending makes good sense in today’s market. 
 
If you have questions please email info@bphomesolutions.com 
 
Seating is limited so reserve your spot right away. 
 
In your service, 
 
Dean Higa 
Item  Price 

 April Meetup Admission  $15 
April Meetup Admission $15 
Credit Card Number *: 
Expiry *: 
CVC Code *: 

Reserve Your SpotSee You There 
 





2901 Middlefield Road and 702 Ellsworth Place: Request for Rezoning to Amend Planned 
Community 2343 (PC 2343) and to apply the R-1 Zoning to 702 Ellsworth Place to Enable 
the Development of a Single-Story, Single-Family Residence 

June 27, 2023 

Dear Chair Summa and Commissioners, 

On behalf of the Midtown Residents Association, I have been working with the Ellsworth Place residents 
for many months on the many aspects of this issue. 

I’m writing to express agreement with Ellsworth Place neighbors in denying the application. 

Too many things are wrong with this application to list them all, but include: 

• So-called public benefits that only benefit the applicants. 

• It is not the city’s job to ensure Mr. Handa’s “investment of $1.1 Million so far does not go down the 
drain.”  According to the staff report, “Real estate professionals, developers, and property owners 
rely in part” on the online information to make decisions about property acquisition and 
development.  A bit more due diligence (such as looking at the list of ordinances) would have turned 
up the discrepancies in the city records. 

• Note the parcel information on page 43: 
Net Lot Size: Can’t be assessed due to creek, flag lot, or ROW easement configuration 
Easements: Yes, see PW:PUE 
Near Creek: Yes, may require SCVWD review 
Substandard: Yes, see zoning code for possible requirements 
FAR: Can’t assess due to creek, flag lot, or ROW easement configuration 
Max Lot Coverage: Can’t assess due to creek, flag lot, or ROW easement configuration 

• Removing the Ellsworth parcel from the PC causes the density of the apartment building to be more 
than the density permitted by RM-20.  Although the city is considering changing RM-20 zoning to 
RM-30, it has not yet done so and thus the building is out of compliance. 

• Installing pavers on Ellsworth to increase the effective width of the driveway is not the same as 
actually increasing the width.  How long before they are broken, creating an additional hazard? 

• Potential additional easement requirements for current residents. 

• Ignoring the illegal removal of protected trees by simply granting approval for new trees. 

Thus, I support Alternative 1: Denial of the application, retaining PC2343 zoning on Ellsworth Place. 

Thank you, 
Sheri Furman 
Chair, Midtown Residents Association (but writing as a concerned resident) 
 





the bus turnout. This exacerbated the blind spot we experience looking left while exiting
Ellsworth Place, as shown in the following photo.

(See PDF for the photo)

Furthermore, due to the narrow 20-foot width of Ellsworth Place, two cars cannot pass one
another while turning on/off Middlefield Road without using a portion of the parking lot to
pass one another. So when the developers fenced off the parking lot in violation of their PC
agreement last December 2022 to early April 2023, the situation getting on/off Middlefield
Road from Ellsworth Place became even more dangerous, and that fence had been placed
about 5 feet back from the 20-foot road width! (That fence was hit on more than one
occasion.) Now the developers want to make approximately 79’ of the first 100’ of Ellsworth
Place narrower than what exists now, and to use, “...pavers to increase the perceived width
of Ellsworth.” This is neither safe nor functional, and it makes a tenuous situation worse.

We also want to bring to your attention that my husband and I received the letter of April 24,
2023, from RLD Land, LLC inviting us to attend their meeting at Mitchell Park Library with
the developers on April 25, 2023 - with less than 24 hours notice. This letter was placed
inside our mailbox as a single-page flier, without an envelope or proper USPS postage.
According to the USPS website, “...the Postal Service has received complaints of flyers
without paid postage being placed in mailboxes. Though many may be unaware, it is
important to know that this type of activity is illegal by federal law.”

In conclusion, the current PC-2343 needs to remain in place as it is currently written. This is
for the safety and traffic flow of all residents of Ellsworth Place and Midtown, Palo Alto. If
the purpose of a Planned Community Ordinance is to “result in public benefits not otherwise
attainable by application...”, thereby improving the neighborhood, the proposed amendment
to the PC utterly fails to accomplish this and only benefits the developer and not the
neighborhood. Additionally, the proposed plan is NOT “...compatible with existing and
potential uses on adjoining sites or within the general vicinity.” In addition to providing
parking for the apartments, the parking lot has also functioned for the circulation of
Ellsworth Place for over 56 years; turning it into a sub-standard R-1 lot will make an already
tenuous situation with traffic flow and safety on Ellsworth Place worse. For the benefit of the
many, please keep PC-2343 intact as it was written in 1967.

Sincerely,

Andrea Alberson (electronic signature; see PDF for signature) 

Andrea Alberson 



June 27, 2023

Regarding: Staff Report #: 2305-1418
Applications 23PLN-27, 23PLN-00027, 23PLN-00025, as included under ACTION ITEMS #2 in
the agenda for the meeting scheduled on June 28, 2023, which refers to “2901 Middlefield Road
and 702 Ellsworth Place: Request for Rezoning to Amend Planned Community 2343
(PC2343)...”

Dear Members of the Planning & Transportation Commission,

We, the residents of Ellsworth Place, want PC-2343 to remain in place, and for the entirety of
the PC-2343 agreement as amended from PC-1810 to be implemented, which required the
widening of the driveway approach to Ellsworth Place. We are against the proposed changes to
create a sub-standard R-1 lot where the parking lot is located now, as this change would worsen
a dangerous situation on Ellsworth Place and its intersection with Middlefield Road. It does not
improve the neighborhood, nor is it, by definition of a PC, “compatible with existing and potential
uses on adjoining sites or within the general vicinity.”

On several occasions, pedestrians using the sidewalk crossing the Ellsworth Place driveway
entrance, with their attention focused on their cell phones, have almost walked into my car as I
attempted to pull out of Ellsworth Place onto Middlefield Road. I commented about this to a
neighbor who shared that they too had similar experiences with pedestrians and cyclists,
pointing out how Ellsworth Place has several challenges, including the slope upward to intersect
with the four-lane wide Middlefield Road, which occurs right at the spot where Middlefield Road
narrows and also declines as it descends from the Matadero Creek overpass, along with the
Middlefield Road sidewalk curving to match the narrowing of the road; creating a blind-spot.

In addition, when the developers placed a temporary fence around the parking lot, the UPS
driver who had previously used the parking lot, resorted to parking on Middlefield Road in the
bus turnout. This exacerbated the blind spot we experience looking left while exiting Ellsworth
Place, as shown in the following photo.



Furthermore, due to the narrow 20-foot width of Ellsworth Place, two cars cannot pass one
another while turning on/off Middlefield Road without using a portion of the parking lot to pass
one another. So when the developers fenced off the parking lot in violation of their PC
agreement last December 2022 to early April 2023, the situation getting on/off Middlefield Road
from Ellsworth Place became even more dangerous, and that fence had been placed about 5
feet back from the 20-foot road width! (That fence was hit on more than one occasion.) Now the
developers want to make approximately 79’ of the first 100’ of Ellsworth Place narrower than
what exists now, and to use, “...pavers to increase the perceived width of Ellsworth.” This is
neither safe nor functional, and it makes a tenuous situation worse.

We also want to bring to your attention that my husband and I received the letter of April 24,
2023, from RLD Land, LLC inviting us to attend their meeting at Mitchell Park Library with the
developers on April 25, 2023 - with less than 24 hours notice. This letter was placed inside our
mailbox as a single-page flier, without an envelope or proper USPS postage. According to the
USPS website, “...the Postal Service has received complaints of flyers without paid postage
being placed in mailboxes. Though many may be unaware, it is important to know that this type
of activity is illegal by federal law.”

In conclusion, the current PC-2343 needs to remain in place as it is currently written. This is for
the safety and traffic flow of all residents of Ellsworth Place and Midtown, Palo Alto. If the
purpose of a Planned Community Ordinance is to “result in public benefits not otherwise
attainable by application…”, thereby improving the neighborhood, the proposed amendment to
the PC utterly fails to accomplish this and only benefits the developer and not the neighborhood.
Additionally, the proposed plan is NOT “...compatible with existing and potential uses on
adjoining sites or within the general vicinity.” In addition to providing parking for the apartments,
the parking lot has also functioned for the circulation of Ellsworth Place for over 56 years;
turning it into a sub-standard R-1 lot will make an already tenuous situation with traffic flow and
safety on Ellsworth Place worse. For the benefit of the many, please keep PC-2343 intact as it
was written in 1967.

Sincerely,

Andrea Alberson





Where are the trees? 



Oct 8, 2018

Feb 3, 3023

Nov 2017

Feb 2022



Protected tree - definitions

8.10.020 Definitions. (j) "Protected” tree means:

• Any tree of the species Quercus agrifolia (Coast Live Oak) or Quercus 

lobata (Valley Oak) which is eleven and one-half inches in diameter

(thirty-six inches in circumference) or more when measured four and 

one-half feet (fifty-four inches) above natural grade;





Was this tree protected? – YES!
Record #2

The private survey done of the

apartments in June 2017, which the City

of Palo Alto has access to, also records

the tree with a "mean breast height" or

MBH of 15", shown highlighted in yellow

below. This is far larger than the

minimum requirement of an MBH of

11.5" diameter, as outlined in the Tree

Ordinance book of 2001.



Was there any permit to cut the oak tree? 

Furthermore, I ask that the City provide information on the permit 

application and permit issuance authorizing the oak tree’s removal. Per 

public record requests, no such documents exist so it is unclear how 

the City determined that the tree was not protected.















Ellsworth Place homeowners and residents
DO NOT want PC-2343 lifted from the “R1” parking lot
**********************************************************************************

● The proposed plan for the 702 Ellsworth Place parking lot 
DOES NOT PROVIDE A PUBLIC BENEFIT and it makes the
situation on Ellsworth Place worse!

● NOTHING IS ENFORCEABLE unless the parking lot is a part of the 
PC-2343 Ordinance, and the ordinance remains in place.

● PREVENTS CIRCULATION by removing our cul-de-sac

● INCREASES AN ALREADY DANGEROUS SITUATION 
that affects how we interact with Middlefield Road, Keys School, 
pedestrians, and cyclists who use the sidewalk.





























































From: Aram James
To: Planning Commission; ParkRec Commission; Afanasiev, Alex; Lee, Craig; cromero@cityofepa.org;

Patricia.Guerrero@jud.ca.gov; Don Austin; Diana Diamond; Harriet.Ryan@latimes.com;
frances.Rothschild@jud.ca.gov; Molly; Damon Silver; Binder, Andrew; Sterling Larnerd;

Subject: Police Dogs as Weapons Webinar - 2022 SJSU Transforming Communities Conf...
Date: Tuesday, June 27, 2023 12:05:49 AM

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the organization. Be cautious of opening attachments and clicking
on links.
________________________________

https://youtu.be/Txf-ncYm7cU

Sent from my iPhone



























WHO OWNS THE ELLSWORTH PLACE ROAD?

This must be answered before any requested PC Ordinance changes can be voted on. 
Several letters presented on behalf of the developers are claiming that “Without this private 
road easement, these properties on the cul-de-sac would be landlocked.”

First of all, EVERY DEED for the 13 Ellsworth Place parcels has the same 
ingress/egress written into it, which gives a right to go from the parcel to the center of 
Middlefield Road. According to our research, this traces back to a Joint Tenancy deed 
with the signature of the original land developer, Katherine Emerson. 

Second, several neighbors opened claims with their Title Insurance Companies in 
early March 2023. The latest update was received on June 27. 2023, stating they are 
still working on it!

Third, no one can be landlocked in the State of California, so this is an idle threat to 
the homeowners of Ellsworth Place. The developers keep using it against us, and 
there is no basis for it. Even if we didn’t have ingress/egress written into our deed, 
which we do, an easement of necessity would be granted for our parcels.

Fourth, the deed presented by the developers for their ingress/egress, which is 
included in the packet, is not their deed. It is the deed for house 705 Ellsworth Place. 
We can show you three more copies of deeds for 705 Ellsworth Place from past 
homeowners that are written identically to the deeds the developers are trying to pass 
off as their own. (In fairness, that deed was prepared by First American Title 
Company.)

The cul-de-sac mentioned in the letter of June 8, 2023, referenced above, is the parking lot 
that was 702 Ellsworth Place. The developers are asking to remove our cul-de-sac which 
gives circulation to the Ellsworth Place road, in addition to providing parking for the 
apartments. Ellsworth Place has a 20-foot wide dead-end road with no way to turn around at 
the end. So trucks have to back up to the parking lot to turn around. Or, they park in the 
parking lot, and then people walk down the street to deliver packages, etc.

For any potential home to be built on the 702 Ellsworth Place Parking Lot Parcel, it will require 
knowing who owns the road. This can change the lot size, set-back lines, and how a fence is 
installed. During the City Council meeting of March 13, 2023, both Amy French and Jonathan 
Lait made comments to the idea that the road is included in the lot and therefore a two-story 
house could be built there. If the road is not included, then the lot is too small for a two-story 
to even be considered. So it is important to know who owns the road before even starting to 
discuss how a house, any other structure, or even a parklet could be built on the 702 
Ellsworth Place parking lot parcel.

According to our research, evidence that the road is either collectively owned by all of the 



property owners on Ellsworth Place comes from two sources.

Several Joint Tenancy deeds between the original property owner Katherine Emerson 
(702 Ellsworth) and various parcel owners.

The Deed of Dedication for a 35-foot section of Middlefield Road in front of the 
properties that were 701 and 702 Ellsworth Place, is made into THREE separate 
Deed of Dedication documents. One document for each parcel located at 701, 702, 
AND the 20-foot section that is the Ellsworth Place road itself. Had the road been a 
part of the 702 parcel, there would not have been the need to make three separate 
Deed of Dedication documents. This occurred on May 14, 1949, and all deeds were 
signed by the original property owner, Katherine Emerson. 
(Our Ellsworth Deeds have a PARCEL TWO written in them to reflect the road, along
with a PARCEL ONE for the house parcel.)

How important road ownership is was discussed at length in the City Council meeting on 
March 13, 2023. (Below fare quoted comments made by some of the Council members.)

PC-1810 - WAS NOT INCLUDED IN THE STAFF PACKET. ORDINANCE 2343 WAS AMENDED,
NOT REPLACED. WHY WAS IT LEFT OUT OF THE STAFF REPORT?

PC1810 is attached to this document for your reference.

The widening of the driveway is written into PC1810 and reads as follows:

PC-2343 reads as follows: 
Section 1: That portion of Section 2 of Ordinance No. 1810, as amended, which



constitutes the Development Plan for property known as 2901-2905 Middlefield Road
and 701-702 Ellsworth Place is amended to permit an apartment development of 12
units.

Section 4. All other provisions of Ordinance No. 1810 shall remain in full force and
effect.

NOTES FROM THE CITY COUNCIL MEETING - MARCH 13, 2023
Comments, Q & A following public comments: (The black squares are responses from Ellsworth
Place neighbors, which were not publicly given, but are being given now.)

2:40:09 - Ken Hayes

“We’re willing to work with the neighbors…um…more, but…uh I think some of the 
things they’re asking for might be going a little bit too far, you know, in terms of 
widening the driveway. You know if that was something discussed in the 1958… uh…
PC, that PC was changed in 1967 when the PC2343 was approved. So whatever had 
taken place prior to that obviously didn’t make it into the PC2343 when it was amending 
the original PC.” 

Section 4 of PC2343 refutes this comment.

The effort to work with the neighbors needs to occur in a neutral way that 
includes the City of Palo Alto and not through private meetings. We have 
had meetings in good faith with both developers and had our words 
misconstrued. They have done the minimum to address our concerns.

2:44:40 - Mayor Lydia Kou

“I think it would be prudent to determine who owns the length of Ellsworth, and also you 
know, like some of the members of the public have stated, that this was one PC project, 
and this portion that has been sold off was part of the public benefit. … I think we need 
to ensure that our PCs are staying intact and that we build trust around it.”

“Also, um, the parking issue, if it’s going to be replaced over on Sutter or within the 
apartments, I think that is just kicking the problem onto Sutter versus addressing it, 
addressing the problem of parking at the location for this apartment.”

Yes, ownership of the road on Ellsworth Place must be determined before 



ANYTHING ELSE is done; including potential amendments to PC 2343.

A PC is a City Ordinance or Law. Laws are only good if they are enforced.

The 15 home addresses of Ellsworth Place also rely on Sutter Ave. for their 
overflow parking.

The apartments, while grandfathered in, have issues with the width of their far left 
carport on Ellsworth being way too narrow by 22”, which causes a problem with 
the driver’s side door hitting the wall. Since they want to use modern parking 
rules, on a development plan from 1967, shouldn’t their carport be up to those 
same standards?

How can Tandem Parking work as a viable option when both tandem spaces 
need to be assigned to the same tenant, and that same tenant is also guaranteed 
a covered parking space in the carports?

The proposed “delivery space” will block the carports and is therefore not usable 
by delivery drivers for liability reasons. (We asked a driver and they said they 
would not park there because it blocks cars.)

2:58:30 - Vice Mayor Stone

“I think a lot more research is needed here, I mean, balancing the concerns of the 
nearby residents, the interest of the community which spans even beyond Ellsworth 
Place, but also the public safety issues there. I drive by Ellsworth Place every single 
day. I myself have seen several near accidents in that intersection and if we’re 
balancing here property rights of one potential homeowner compared to not only the 
safety of Ellsworth Place residents, but all who drive by that, that’s not an easy…that’s 
not a difficult weighing of interests there. I think safety of course is going to have to win 
out at the end of the day. …”

The needs of the many cannot be outweighed by the developers!

The “Traffic Review” has false and misleading claims and does not take into 
account what drivers experience when turning onto Middlefield Road when traffic 
is flowing at full speed, nor does it take into account the Matadero Creek 
overpass.

The Traffic Review considers Ellsworth Place as a driveway to a multi-residential 



complex, and refers to Municipal Parking Codes to support a 20-foot wide 
driveway entrance as “adequate”. Ellsworth Place is a street and therefore should 
have the municipal codes for street Widths applied to the opening. (This is copied 
and pasted below under Amy French’s comments.)

3:00:02 - Ed Lauing

“Focus on the street and the opening there, whatever happens there with this project 
and area, I think this City has a problem on Middlefield with access and safety of our 
citizens so that one way or another has to get addressed.”

3:03:36 - Jonathan Lait

I don’t think there is any you know, dispute about the need to have an easement from 
Middlefield which is effectively Ellsworth Place. Ellsworth Place traverses over the 702 
Ellsworth property here, through this process that can all sort of be cleaned up, and 
make sure if we don’t have all the appropriate documents we can make sure we have 
all the appropriate documents. I’m clearly hearing from the council and we’re hearing 
clearly from the members of the community that there’s a concern about pedestrian, 
bicyclist, vehicle conflicts and so that’s something that we clearly need to look at.

Ed Lauing

Even in a retrofit situation which obviously, this may be, if the city owned the whole road 
and access to Middlefield, approximately how wide would the Middlefield entrance need 
to be? Is that going to be like 20 feet?

Amy French

“It’s complex but currently it’s 20 feet. If a new subdivision were to be proposed it would 
be 32 feet wide for serving this many homes.”

Our opening measures 21 feet currently, so this is an 11-foot difference! We think 
there is room for compromise here. 

Using Palo Alto Municipal Code 21.20.240 WIDTHS: 
(4)   Private streets: Such right-of-way as would be required for a
comparable public street, except as specified below. Streets serving five



or more lots shall be no less than thirty-two feet wide. Streets serving
four or fewer lots shall be no less than twenty-two feet wide providing that
the Director of Planning and Community Environment and the City
Council specifically approves the twenty-two foot street width.

(a)   If a building adjacent to a private street has a setback
of at least twenty feet between the street and building allowing on-
site parking, then the width of the private street may be no less
than twenty-six feet at the discretion of the Director of Planning
and Community Environment and the City Council.

(b)   If a private street has a public parking strip of at least
six feet in width between the street and the building location, then
the width of the private street may be no less than twenty-six feet
at the discretion of the Director of Planning and Community
Environment and the City Council.

In conclusion of this letter, you can clearly see there is A LOT of information missing from “The
Packet” as prepared for tonight’s PTC Meeting, and there is still lots more information being
uncovered! We hope the above information will help shed light on how complicated the situation is
at Ellsworth Place.

We ask the Planning and Transportation Commission to support the greater good of the community
by choosing Alternative 1: Denial of the application, retaining PC2343 zoning on Ellsworth
Place.

Sincerely,

Kristen A. Van Fleet
Ellsworth Homeowner



 Please include the attached PDF of Ordinance PC-1810 with this letter. 

 Regarding:  ACTION ITEMS #2 in the agenda for the meeting scheduled on June 28, 2023,, 
 “2901 Middlefield Road and 702 Ellsworth Place: Request for Rezoning to Amend Planned 
 Community 2343 (PC2343)...” (Applications 23PLN-27, 23PLN-00027, 23PLN-00025) 

 June 28, 2023 

 Dear Chair Summa and Members of the Planning and Transportation Commission, 

 Please find below several items that are not covered in the packet as it is prepared for tonight’s 
 meeting regarding whether or not to lift the PC2343 from the parking lot of the Sutter Arms 
 apartments. This is just the “tip of the iceberg”! The problems occurring with Sutter Arms 
 Apartments and Ellsworth Place are, in Councilman Pat Burt’s words, “a can of worms or a 
 Gordian Knot!” For the greater good of the community, we don’t want the knot cut, and that is 
 what would be happening should you choose to give the developers an out for the situation they 
 helped to create! 

 Their proposals do not “result in public benefits not otherwise attainable by application”, and 
 instead will make an already precarious situation on Ellsworth Place even more dangerous by 
 removing both the cul-de-sac function of the parking lot and the governance of the PC2343 on 
 the parking lot, so that nothing proposed as a benefit by the parking lot owner would even be 
 enforceable! The proposed listed benefits are not actual benefits and instead remove the 
 current benefits provided by PC2343 to favor the developer. The needs of the many cannot be 
 outweighed by one developer! 

 For the safety of Ellsworth Place, and all who drive by Ellsworth Place or use the sidewalks next 
 to it, we ask you to choose  Alternative 1: Denial of the application, retaining PC2343 zoning on 
 Ellsworth Place. 

 We hope the following research will help! Please also refer to the PDF attachment of PC1810. 

 WHO OWNS THE ELLSWORTH PLACE ROAD? 

 ●  This must be answered before any requested PC Ordinance changes can be voted on. 
 Several letters presented on behalf of the developers are claiming that “Without this 
 private road easement, these properties on the cul-de-sac would be landlocked.” 

 -  First of all,  EVERY DEED  for the 13 Ellsworth Place parcels has the same 
 ingress/egress written into it, which gives a right to go from the parcel to the 
 center of Middlefield Road. According to our research, this traces back to a Joint 
 Tenancy deeds with the signature of the original land developer, Katherine 
 Emerson. 



 -  Second, several neighbors opened claims with their Title Insurance Companies 
 in early March 2023. The latest update was received on June 27. 2023, stating 
 they are still working on it! 

 -  Third, no one can be landlocked in the State of California, so this is an idle threat 
 to the homeowners of Ellsworth Place. The developers keep using it against us, 
 and there is no basis for it. Even if we didn’t have ingress/egress written into our 
 deed, which we do, an easement of necessity would be granted for our parcels. 

 -  Fourth,  the deed presented by the developers for their ingress/egress, which is 
 included in the packet, is not their deed  . It is the deed for house 705 Ellsworth 
 Place. We can show you three more copies of deeds for 705 Ellsworth Place 
 from past homeowners that are written identically to the deeds the developers 
 are trying to pass off as their own. (In fairness, that deed was prepared by First 
 American Title Company.) 

 ●  The cul-de-sac mentioned in the letter of June 8, 2023, referenced above, is the parking 
 lot that was 702 Ellsworth Place. The developers are asking to remove our cul-de-sac 
 which gives circulation to the Ellsworth Place road, in addition to providing parking for 
 the apartments. Ellsworth Place has a 20-foot wide dead-end road with no way to turn 
 around at the end. So trucks have to back up to the parking lot to turn around. Or, they 
 park in the parking lot, and then people walk down the street to deliver packages, etc. 

 ●  For any potential home to be built on the 702 Ellsworth Place Parking Lot Parcel, it will 
 require knowing who owns the road.  This can change the lot size, set-back lines and 
 how a fence is installed. During the City Council meeting of March 13, 2023, both Amy 
 French and Jonathan Lait made comments to the idea that the road is included in the lot 
 and therefore a two-story house could be built there. If the road is not included, then the 
 lot is too small for a two-story to even be considered. So it is important to know who 
 owns the road before even starting to discuss how a house, any other structure, or even 
 a parklett could be built on the 702 Ellsworth Place parking lot parcel. 

 ●  According to our research, evidence that the road may collectively owned by all of the 
 property owners on Ellsworth Place comes from two sources. (  Santa Clara County 
 Mapping says it’s owned by the City of Palo Alto.  ) 

 -  Several Joint Tenancy deeds between the original property owner Katherine 
 Emerson (702 Ellsworth) and various parcel owners. 

 -  The Deed of Dedication for a 35 foot section of Middlefield Road in front of the 
 properties that were 701 and 702 Ellsworth Place, is made into  THREE separate 
 Deed of Dedication documents  . One document for each parcel located at 701, 
 702, AND the 20 foot section that is the Ellsworth Place road itself. Had the road 
 been a part of the 702 parcel, there would not have been the need to make three 



 separate Deed of Dedication documents. This occurred on May 14, 1949 and all 
 deeds were signed by the original property owner, Katherine Emerson. 
 (Our Ellsworth Deeds have a PARCEL TWO written in them to reflect the road, 
 along with a PARCEL ONE for the house parcel.) 

 ●  How important road ownership is was discussed at length in the City Council meeting on 
 March 13, 2023. (Below fare quoted comments made by some of the Council members.) 

 PC-1810 - WAS NOT INCLUDED IN THE STAFF PACKET. ORDINANCE 2343 WAS 
 AMENDED, NOT REPLACED. WHY WAS IT LEFT OUT OF THE STAFF REPORT? 

 ●  PC1810 is attached to this document for your reference. 
 ●  The widening of the driveway is written into PC1810 and reads as follows: 

 ●  PC-2343 reads as follows: 
 Section 1:  That portion of Section 2 of Ordinance No. 1810, as amended, which 
 constitutes the Development Plan for property known as 2901-2905 Middlefield 
 Road and 701-702 Ellsworth Place is amended to permit an apartment 
 development of 12 units. 

 Section 4.  All other provisions of Ordinance No. 1810 shall remain in full force 
 and effect. 



 NOTES FROM THE CITY COUNCIL MEETING - MARCH 13, 2023 
 Comments, Q & A following public comments:  (The black squares are responses from 
 Ellsworth Place neighbors, which were not publicly given, but are being given now.) 

 ●  2:40:09 - Ken Hayes 
 ○  “We’re willing to work with the neighbors…um…more, but…uh I think some of the 

 things they’re asking for might be going a little bit too far, you know, in terms of 
 widening the driveway. You know if that was something discussed in the 1958… 
 uh…PC, that PC was changed in 1967 when the PC2343 was approved. So 
 whatever had taken place prior to that obviously didn’t make it into the PC2343 
 when it was amending the original PC.” 

 ■  Section 4 of PC2343 refutes this comment. 
 ■  The effort to work with the neighbors needs to occur in a neutral way that 

 includes the City of Palo Alto and not through private meetings. We have 
 had meetings in good faith with both developers and had our words 
 misconstrued. They have done the minimum to address our concerns. 

 ●  2:44:40 - Mayor Lydia Kou 
 ○  “  I think it would be prudent to determine who owns the length of Ellsworth  , and 

 also you know, like some of the members of the public have stated, that this was 
 one PC project, and  this portion that has been sold off was part of the public 
 benefit  . … I think we need to ensure that our PCs are staying intact and that we 
 build trust around it.” 

 ○  “Also, um, the parking issue, if it’s going to be replaced over on Sutter or within 
 the apartments, I think that is just kicking the problem onto Sutter versus 
 addressing it, addressing the problem of parking at the location for this 
 apartment.” 

 ■  Yes, ownership of the road on Ellsworth Place must be determined before 
 ANYTHING ELSE is done; including potential amendments to PC 2343. 

 ■  A PC is a City Ordinance or Law. Laws are only good if they are enforced. 
 ■  The 15 home addresses of Ellsworth Place also rely on Sutter Ave. for 

 their overflow parking. 
 ■  The apartments, while grandfathered in, have issues with the width of 

 their far left carport on Ellsworth being way too narrow by 22”, which 
 causes a problem with the driver’s side door hitting the wall. Since they 
 want to use modern parking rules, on a development plan from 1967, 
 shouldn’t their carport be up to those same standards? 

 ■  How can  Tandem Parking  work as a viable option when both tandem 
 spaces need to be assigned to the same tenant, and that same tenant is 
 also guaranteed a covered parking space in the carports? 

 ■  The proposed “delivery space” will block the carports and is therefore not 
 usable by delivery drivers for liability reasons. (We asked a driver and 
 they said they would not park there because it blocks cars.) 



 ●  2:58:30 - Vice Mayor Stone 
 ○  “I think a lot more research is needed here, I mean, balancing the concerns of 

 the nearby residents, the interest of the community which spans even beyond 
 Ellsworth Place, but also the public safety issues there. I drive by Ellsworth Place 
 every single day. I myself have seen several near accidents in that intersection 
 and if we’re balancing here property rights of one potential homeowner compared 
 to not only the safety of Ellsworth Place residents, but all who drive by that, that’s 
 not an easy…that’s not a difficult weighing of interests there. I think safety of 
 course is going to have to win out at the end of the day. …” 

 ■  The needs of the many cannot be outweighed by the developers! 
 ■  The “Traffic Review” has false and misleading claims and does not take 

 into account what drivers experience when turning onto Middlefield Road 
 when traffic is flowing at full speed, nor does it take into account the 
 Matadero Creek overpass. 

 ■  The Traffic Review considers Ellsworth Place as a driveway to a 
 multi-residential complex, and refers to Municipal Parking Codes to 
 support a 20 foot wide driveway entrance as “adequate”. Ellsworth Place 
 is a street and therefore should have the municipal codes for street 
 Widths applied to the opening. (This is copied and pasted below under 
 Amy French’s comments.) 

 ●  3:00:02 - Ed Lauing 
 ○  “Focus on the street and the opening there, whatever happens there with this 

 project and area, I think this City has a problem on Middlefield with access and 
 safety of our citizens so that one way or another has to get addresses.” 

 ●  3:03:36 - Jonathan Lait 
 ○  I don’t think there is any you know, dispute about the need to have an easement 

 from Middlefield which is effectively Ellsworth Place. Ellsworth Place traverses 
 over the 702 Ellsworth property here, through this process that can all sort of be 
 cleaned up and make sure if we don’t have all the appropriate documents we can 
 make sure we have all the appropriate documents. I’m clearly hearing from the 
 council and we’re hearing clearly from the members of the community that there’s 
 a concern about pedestrian, bicyclist, vehicle conflicts and so that’s something 
 that we clearly need to look at. 

 ●  Ed Lauing 
 ○  Even in a retro fit situation which obviously, this may be, if the city owned the 

 whole road and access to Middlefield, approximately how wide would the 
 Middlefield entrance need to be? Is that going to be like 20 feet? 

 ●  Amy French 
 ○  “It’s complex but currently it’s 20 feet.  If a new subdivision were to be proposed it 

 would be 32 feet wide for serving this many homes.  ” 



 ■  Our opening measures 21 feet currently, so this is an 11 foot difference! 
 We think there is room for compromise here. 

 ■  Using Palo Alto Municipal Code 21.20.240 WIDTHS: 
 (4)   Private streets: Such right-of-way as would be required for a 
 comparable public street, except as specified below.  Streets 
 serving five or more lots shall be no less than thirty-two feet wide  . 
 Streets serving four or fewer lots shall be no less than twenty-two 
 feet wide providing that the Director of Planning and Community 
 Environment and the City Council specifically approves the 
 twenty-two foot street width. 

 (a)  If a building adjacent to a private street has a 
 setback of at least twenty feet between the street and 
 building allowing on-site parking, then the width of the 
 private street may be no less than twenty-six feet  at the 
 discretion of the Director of Planning and Community 
 Environment and the City Council. 

 (b)   If a private street has a public parking strip of at 
 least six feet in width between the street and the building 
 location, then the width of the private street may be no less 
 than twenty-six feet at the discretion of the Director of 
 Planning and Community Environment and the City Council. 

 In conclusion of this letter, you can clearly see there is A LOT of information missing from “The 
 Packet” as prepared for tonight’s PTC Meeting. (And there is still more information available 
 than this!) We hope the above information will help shed light on how complicated the situation 
 is on Ellsworth Place. 

 We ask the Planning and Transportation Commission to support the greater good of the 
 community by choosing  Alternative 1: Denial of the application, retaining PC2343 zoning 
 on Ellsworth Place. 

 Sincerely, 

 Kristen A. Van Fleet 
 Ellsworth Homeowner 











in the city budget.

Thanks again!!!
Josh & Everybody






